HIGHCLERE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting held at 

Highclere Village Hall 

Tuesday 21 October 2014 at 7.30pm

 Present                        Councillors Sally Izett (Chairman): Graham Falconer: 
                                      Will Flack: Mike Jenkins; Don Langan; Horace Mitchell;                                                                                                                          
                                      John Stoker
Apologies:                    Councillor Russ Castle

                                      Borough Councillor John Izett 
                                      County Councillor Tom Thacker
36/14 -To approve the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9 September 2014
The Minutes of the meeting had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Chairman, Councillor Izett.

Agenda item 29/14 Councillor Langan to discuss Roads and Transport matters with Councillor Castle.
37/14 – Matters arising from the Minutes
26/14- Little Penwood. As work on Little Penwood is due to start in the Autumn, the Chairman, Councillor Sally Izett said that formal approval was required for the Parish Council’s proposal to fund the natural play trail and equipment using S106 money. The Clerk said that Frank Wright, Senior Tree Officer, had advised that the project will need to be managed by the Borough Council as it is BDBC land and they will ultimately be responsible for maintenance of the equipment. He will ask the play area officer to liaise with the Parish Council to develop a trail that meets with the requirements and the Parish’s approval. Frank Wright suggested the Parish Council should contact Richard Wareham or Debbie Dewey about funding and once this has been identified the management plan can be implemented. Reinstating footpaths, glades and the northern boundary clearance work will commence this winter.
38/14 - Penwood Regeneration
There had been a short Regeneration meeting on 13 October. Councillor Mitchell had attempted to populate the website and although there is a project page in the main menu it had not been included in the pages from which sub-pages can be created.  When the information is on the website, the Project Team will recommend to the Parish Council that an informative letter/leaflet and questionnaire be sent to all households in Heathlands and Woodlands. The Penwood representatives on the Project Team require it to be made clear that anything sent to the residents is purely ideas and not a fait accompli. It will be important to maximise responses to the letterbox delivery. When the letterbox delivery is in place there should be a wider communication through the Parish Magazine, Highclere Society newsletter, notice boards, shops, social media and the local press to ensure that as many residents as possible in the designated area are fully aware of the project. Councillor Flack enquired as to the timetable and Councillor Mitchell said he hoped the letter will go out by the end of November. The Project Team have agreed to recommend to the Parish Council that a letter be sent to all ‘Council Houses addresses giving them the opportunity to object to the proposed change of name to ‘Field View.
The Clerk advised that the Borough Council has approved HPC’s application for the designation of a Neighbourhood Area. 
39/14 - County Councillor’s Report
In a written report, County Councillor Tom Thacker advised that a decision had been made on regarding the withdrawal of  library services. Although services in Crux Easton and Woolton Hill have been withdrawn due to insufficient demand, the Highclere services to Tubbs Lane, Highclere Castle and Penwood Heights will remain. The service times are expected to be reduced but this will not be known until the autumn revised schedules are received. 
40/14 – Borough Councillor’s Report
Councillor Falconer informed the Council about the Hampshire Bus strategy. Services 21, 22, 23 and 24 are to be abolished. There is to be a merger of services 7 and 7a although no details of routes, timetables etc. have been disclosed it may well make an impact on the area. Councillor Mitchell said with such an infrequent service hardly anybody used them. He objected to BDBC money going towards the bus services when it is a HCC matter, and said the Council needed to corroborate with other parishes in trying to solve the transport problem. Councillor Falconer advised that pot holes in the Borough are a problem. The holes have been patched but are starting to crack again. He reported that BDBC are failing on their affordable housing programme.
41/14 Report on Environment
Parish Lengthsman. Councillor Jenkins reported that the Lengthsman is in the process of clearing and tidying the areas around the salt bins within the parish. A replacement salt bin for the road from the Yew Tree leading to Ashmansworth has been ordered at the request of the Chairman of Ashmansworth Parish Council. There is some doubt as to whether this section of the road is within Highclere Parish or possibly within East Woodhay. The Lengthsman will undertake to clean a number of the road signs in the area, and repair those that are in need of securing in the vertical position. He is also prepared to collect signs that have been abandoned by BDBC and HCC.
Councillor Langan said that a bough of an oak tree was in a precarious position, overhanging the Drove, opposite his property. As the land is Forestry Commission the Clerk will ask them to attend to it.

Footpaths. Councillor Stoker advised that the stile at Alma Farm and on the Bridget Parker Way has been repaired by the land owner.

The foliage at the pedestrian refuge at the Penwood Crossroads requires to be cleared away as it is spoiling the efforts to keep the area clean and tidy. HCC are being chased to give the matter urgent attention.
Travellers on Foxs Lane. A group of travellers have encamped themselves in the small parking area off Foxs Lane at the side of the bridge over the A34. The police have been informed and have paid several visits to the site but an enforcement order cannot be issued until it is established who the land belongs to. The parish boundary is drawn along Foxs Lane with the area in question falling within Burghclere Parish. The Assistant Gypsy Liaison Officer of HCC has advised that the land is not registered to anyone at this time and is not part of Highclere Estate although the estate may be willing to install some form of barrier across the land once the travellers have departed. The Clerk said he had received several complaints about the encampment mainly because the travellers were burning large amounts of greenery and wood which is not only a smoke nuisance but may cause a visibility hazard to the A34. Councillor Izett said the Council will continue to monitor the situation until a solution is found.
42/14 Report on Roads and Transport
Councillor Flack proposed that he and Councillor Castle met with Councillor Langen an hour before Council meetings to update themselves on R&T policies and procedures. They would then present a précis report to the meeting.
Community SpeedWatch. With HPC wishing to take part in the police initiative of Community SpeedWatch, an advertisement had been placed in Parish Magazine and the Highclere Society newsletter for volunteers. The result had been encouraging with 6, (the minimum number required), local residents coming forward as volunteers. The Clerk had distributed application forms to the volunteers in preparation of a CSW exploratory meeting to be held at the Church Hall, Woolton Hill on Thursday 23 October. The meeting will be conducted by PCSO Abbey Carpenter who is co-ordinating the scheme and Councillors Izett, Castle, Flack and Mitchell have indicated they wish to attend. As the scheme is expensive to operate HPC is intending to join forces with East Woodhay Parish Council to share the costs. Funding towards the scheme is available from the Police and Crime Commissioner and the Clerk will look into applying for this.
Councillor Falconer advised that St Mary Bourne Parish Council are prepared to hire out their speed restriction signs to neighbouring parishes.
43/14 Report on Planning
Councillor Mitchell queried why the Parish Council used the term ‘Planning Sub-Group’ as opposed to the title ‘Planning Committee’. The Chairman, Councillor Izett agreed as the term implied that it is a sub group of the Planning Committee. In future the group will be known as the Planning Committee. Councillor Mike Jenkins has agreed to become the 4th member of the Planning Committee.
Councillor Mitchell said that the Chairman of the Highclere Society enquired as to the Planning Committees comments on a recent application. Councillor Mitchell felt that as HPC’s response’s to planning applications, when received by BDBC, are in the public domain, what is submitted could be made available to anyone that asks. In future he suggests that if members of the committee are approached direct by a parishioner about an application they should let other committee members know and remind parishioners that such approaches should be made via the Clerk. The Council agreed to this procedure.
Disabled Parking Bay at Heathlands. Following consultation with local residents when no objections have been received, the Parish Council has agreed to support a parishioner’s request for a disabled parking bay at Heathlands.
Planning application received since the last meeting.
14/02571.  Keels Barn, Pantings Lane. First floor extension and new dormer windows plus an external staircase to the garage.  No objection. 
14/02610. Top Farm, Highclere Street. Replacement of dormer windows and Listed Building consent. No objection.
T/00501/TPO Barn Court, Star Lane. Lift and remove overhanging branches of Ash tree. No objection.
44/14 - Appointment of Parish Clerk. The forthcoming vacant position of Parish Clerk has been advertised on the parish notice boards, Parish Magazine and the Highclere Society newsletter, with a closing date of 17 October. Two ladies applied and were sent the Job Description and Person Specification requirements. Only one replied with the necessary documents by the closing date. Councillors Sally Izett, Russ Castle and the current Clerk will conduct an interview early November. When asked if the vacancy would be re-advertised due to the limited response, the Clerk  stated that this would only be necessary if the applicant proved to be unsatisfactory at the interview.
45/14 – Commemoration of WW1
Councillor Flack said he had been researching the names of people from the area who had been lost in the First World War with the assistance of the Highclere Society History Group. It may also be possible to find out about the relatives of those who had migrated into the village. Perhaps it would be possible for a short tour to be organised to some of the cemeteries where they are laid to rest. A commemorative function could be held locally. Councillor Mitchell re-iterated that the church felt there should be further commemorations during the next four years and the Council proposed a ‘working party’ to liaise and work with them.

46/14 - Correspondence 
Miss Dorothy Rose Gribble. The Clerk advised that Miss D R Gribble had passed away. In March of 1990, Miss Gribble had expressed a wish that her property called ‘The Studio’ would be left to the village and the Parish Council would become one of the Trustees. In April 2014, the Clerk, at the request of Miss Gribble’s solicitor had sent a copy of the March 1990 Minute to him. The Clerk will keep the Council informed of any further developments.
HCC – Admission to School. A letter has been received asking the Council to support the advertising of the school admission arrangement for children due to start school in September 2015. Hampshire County Council tries to ensure that all parents of children approaching school age are aware that they need to apply for a school place and are given information about the admission process. The Starting School poster is displayed in the Parish notice board.
Hampshire Police. The Clerk read the crime summary for the area that had been received from PCSO Abbey Carpenter.

Brookfields Clinic. The Clerk said he had received an email from Victoria Kerr Davis advising that after 25 years she would be retiring from Broookfield Physiotherapy Clinic and wished to seek outline planning consent for one single storey dwelling on the footprint of the Clinic. She had consulted with her immediate neighbours who are happy to see the property turned into a domestic property. Mrs Kerr Davis wished to keep the Parish Council informed of her plans and will advise when she applies for a pre-application consultation with BDBC.
47/14 Financial Matters
As Responsible Financial Officer, the Clerk advised that he had increased the Litter Wardens hourly rate of pay to £6.50. The increase came into effect on the 1st of October in line with the revised minimum wage. This will equate to an additional cost of £11.78 per month and £141.36 annually. The increased figure will be taken into consideration when preparing the next budget
Councillor Mitchell advised that costs would be incurred for the Penwood Regeneration programme.
Accounts for payments
Councillor Sally Izett (Travelling expenses) £16.80
M Harwood (Clerk’s salary) £659.20

C Corral (Litter Warden) £131.60
D McClelland (Litter Warden) £267.00
HMRC (Tax & NI) £205.42
BT Payment Services (Rental and calls) £74.62

48/14 Councillor’s matters to be included in the Agenda for the next meeting
Roads and Transport – Traffic Calming
49/14 Date of the next Council Meeting: Tuesday 18 November 2014
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.17pm.
